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Dale Arendt 
Joe Boyce 
David Crossley 
Elizabeth Edgren 
Robert Hare 
Fenton McCarthy 
Mike Pierce 
Bob Thomas 

Committee Chairs 

David Crossley – Architectural Control 
Commit-tee (ACC) 
Bob Thomas – Covenant Support Com-
mittee (CSC) 
Susan McCasland – Communications & 
Publications (C&P)  
Elizabeth Edgren  Community Service & 
Membership (CS&M)  
Randy Tripp – Finance Committee (FC) 
Susan McCasland – Nominating Com-
mittee (NC)  
Joe Boyce – Parks & Safety Committee 
(P&S) 

Office Staff 

Betsy Rodriguez – Lead Administrator 
Jennifer Craft – Administrator 

SHHA Office 

12700 San Rafael Avenue NE, Ste. 3 
Albuquerque, NM 87122 

Office Hours: M–F, 9 AM – 4 PM 
Closed on federal holidays 
Phone: 505-797-7793 
Fax: 505-856-8544 
Website: www.sandiahomeowners.org 
Emails: sandiaheights@comcast.net  

shha@sandiahomeowners.org 

March 2021   Vol. 37 – No. 3 

SHHA Annual Meeting 

SHHA held the Annual Meeting for the membership on February 20. It 
was a virtual meeting held via Zoom. 53 member households 
participated, which exceeded the minimum requirement for a quorum 
at the Annual Meeting. As shown in the sidebar to the left, the new 
Officers and Board Members are as follows: 

Unit District 
Officers: 

President, Roger Hagengruber S 14 Yucca 
Vice President, Susan McCasland S 17 Eagle 
Secretary, Martin Kirk S 23 Piñon 
Treasurer, Randy Tripp S 18 Piñon 
Board Members: 

Dale Arendt S 8C Hawk 
Joe Boyce S 14 Yucca 
David Crossley S 8C Hawk 
Elizabeth Edgren S 1 Juniper 
Robert Hare S 14 Yucca 
Fenton McCarthy  N 0 Sandia 
Mike Pierce N 0 Sandia 
Bob Thomas S 11 Yucca 

The remainder of this issue of The GRIT has the reports presented at the 
Annual Meeting. Reports cover actions and activities of your Board during 
2020. 

Soliciting Board Members 

Want to be involved in your community? Volunteering to be a member of 
the Sandia Heights Homeowners Association Board of Directors is a great 
way to help and increase involvement with your neighbors. All SHHA mem-
bers are welcome to apply. You can find the Statement of Interest form on 
the SHHA website or pick one up at the office.  

In particular, if you live in districts Live Oak (Units 3 and 4), Roadrunner 
(Units 5 and 6), Cedar (Unit 7), Deer (Units 9 and 10), Quail (Units 16, 19, 
and 20), Bear (Units 26, 27A, 27B, 27C, 28A, 28B, and 28C), North Tramway 
Estates or Hawk’s Landing, your District is not currently represented on 
the Board. Others in your District would appreciate having your voice on 
the Board with your knowledge of the particular issues unique to your Dis-
trict of Sandia Heights. Think about filling out of one those Statements of 
Interest—then do it! 

http://www.sandiahomeowners.org/
mailto:sandiaheights@comcast.net
mailto:shha@sandiahomeowners.org
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2021 Annual Meeting Reports of Officers 
 

President: Woody Farber 

• Provided leadership and direction to Board of Direc-
tors and Committee Chairs.  

• Retained new legal counsel, Shona Zimmerman, At-
torney at Law.  

• Accepted the final report from Strategic Planning 
Committee chaired by Emily Rudin and obtained 
Board approval of Strategic Plan at the January 
Board meeting.  

• Initiated the annual Board review of the SHHA Poli-
cies and Guidelines for Board and Committee Mem-
bers, and SHHA Rules and Regulations for the Associ-
ation which were adopted at the December Board 
meeting.  

• Managed the office staff in their day-to-day activities.  
 

Vice President: Susan McCasland  

Served as Vice President for duration of the one-year 
term.  

Performed the following functions in accordance 
with the Bylaws:  

• Acted on behalf of President when President was not 
available. This included the first remote meeting of 
the Executive Committee via Zoom.  

• Set up interview to select a new attorney for SHHA. 
Interviews were held remotely. Presented collective 
interviewers’ recommendations to President.  

 

Nominating Committee  

Members:  
Susan McCasland, Chair  
Dale Arendt 
Travis Rich (replaced by Martin Kirk after meeting) 

• Screened Board members to select a slate for 
2021 Executive Committee. 

 

Secretary: Travis Rich  
Performed the following functions in accordance with the 
Bylaws:  

• Oversaw the preparation and approval of the Board 
meeting minutes.  

• Certified the presence of a quorum necessary for the 
proper conduct of business at each Board meeting.  

• Ensured that SHHA’s Official Records Book was 
properly maintained and on file at the SHHA office  

• Reviewed and approved the content, format and print-
ing of the monthly newsletter, The GRIT.  

 

Treasurer: Cheryl Iverson 

 

Finance Committee  

Members:  
Cheryl Iverson, Chair  
Carnie Abajian  Fenton McCarthy  
Bob Bower  Matt Pedigo  
Woody Farber  Randy Tripp 

2020 Budget Results. The Board approved 2020 
Budget estimated Gross Income of $221,157.73. Ex-
penses of $219,783.29 and Other Expenses of $930.00, 
resulting in a Net Income of $444.44. 

As stated at the time the 2020 Budget was ap-
proved, these are projections which may change dur-
ing the year and have changed. The final financial re-
ports show Gross Income of $220,191.14, Expenses of 
$208,066.61 and Other Expenses of $1995.53, resulting 
in a Net Income of $10,129.00. The major difference be-
tween budgeted and actual amounts were the pur-
chase of only four tram tickets for 2021 and no lease 
payments for six months. In addition, all Committee 
Chairs managed their budgets, which resulted in cost 
savings. 
2021 Budget. After reviewing the proposed budget at 
its October 14, 2020, meeting, the Board approved the 
budget as proposed by the Finance Committee. The Fi-
nance Committee developed the budget based on cur-
rent and projected reserves and the revenues needed 
to cover the services needed by property owners. 

This allows for a reasonable targeted Net Income of 
approximately $2,710.20. 

Each year income and expenses will be reviewed to 
establish the best course of actions for the following 
years. 

Budgets are projections which may change as the 
year progresses, so please go to the Finance tab on the 
Board section of the SHHA website for current details. 
Internal Reviews. Each year members of the Finance 
Committee review the major financial procedures to 
ensure they are being followed. 

This past year members reviewed payroll, Quick-
Books, dues, petty cash, advertising, Tram passes, 
health insurance and security. While there were no ma-
jor issues noted, several needed improvements were 
identified, especially in the area of security. Security 
processes were updated to reflect changes required 
due to the amount of data being backed up. 

Based on the reviews, the required annual report 
was prepared and submitted to the Executive Commit-
tee for review and acceptance by the President. 
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2021 Annual Meeting Reports  

of Standing Committees 
 

Architectural Control Committee (ACC) 
Members: 
Bob Bower, Chair 
David Crossley Michael Pierce 
Robert Hare Emily Rudin 
Cheryl Iverson Randy Trip  
Craig Newbill (resigned July 2020) 

The year 2020 was similar to ACC activities in 2019. A 
total of 319 applications were processed, which is a 
slight decrease from the 327 approvals in 2019. The 
ACC continued to work with the County on new devel-
opments in the community. These include the North 
Tramway Estates (NTE), the Hawk’s Landing,  and the 

Unit 16 Las Pradas Subdivision developments. Most of 
the 14 building sites in the NTE subdivision have been 
sold. The Hawk’s Landing (33 residences) and Las Pra-
das (8 residences) projects started construction of 
their planned residential units in 2019. The ACC also at-
tended meetings of the County Zoning Administrator, 
Planning Commission, and the Board of County Com-
missioners on requests for zoning changes and other 
issues that could impact the residential properties 
within Sandia Heights, and on zoning requests for 
commercial ventures within the immediate vicinity of 
the community. 

In 2020, as has been done in prior years, the ACC 
submitted articles for publication in The GRIT newslet-
ter that are also posted on the SHHA website and will 
continue to do so in 2021. It is hoped that these articles  
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January CALLS TO SANDIA HEIGHTS SECURITY PATROL 
 

The following statistics are the latest provided by Sandia Heights Security since the last GRIT. Please be reminded that 
Sandia Heights Services (they provide water, sewer, trash and recycle collection, and security services) is a subscription 
service separate from Sandia Heights Homeowners Association membership.  Also, Membership in SHHA does not include 

Sandia Heights Security membership. You can call Security to confirm your membership with them. If you have questions, 

please call Sandia Heights Security at 856-6347, mobile 263-4654. 
 

January 2021 # of calls  # of calls 

Alarms 9 Parking Problem 0 

Attempted Breaking & Entering 0 Special Extra Patrol 6 

Customer Assist 0 Special Request/Vacation 29 

Home Burglary 1 Suspicious Activity 5 

Lost/Found Item 1 Suspicious Person 2 

Lost/Found Person 1 Suspicious Vehicle 6 

Mailbox Vandalism 1 Threat/Personal 1 

Neighbor Dispute 1 Vandalism 0 

Newspaper/Package Pickup 0 Vehicle Burglary/Break In 0 

Noise Complaint/Suspicious Noise 1 Welfare Check 1 

Open Door/Window/Garage 1 Total Calls 66 
 

Useful Numbers: Emergency Police/Fire/Rescue: 9-1-1 (Be sure to let the operator know you are in Sandia Heights – an 
unincorporated area of Bernalillo County) Bernalillo County Sheriff Non-Emergency: 798-7000 Bernalillo County Fire De-
partment Non-Emergency: 468-1310 SHS Water/Sewer Emergencies (M-F 7AM – 4PM): 856-6345 SHS Water/Sewer Emer-
gencies After Hours: 888-5336 NM Gas Co. Emergencies: 697-3335 PNM Outage & Emergencies: 1-888-342-5766 

 

Announcements & Notices:  
• Office hours: Monday – Friday 9 AM – 4 PM.  

• Board Meeting: scheduled for Wednesday, March 

10, 2021 at 7 PM via Zoom Meeting. 

• Office Closures for Holiday(s): None 

• Notary services, copies (20 per month) and faxes, 
e-mail alerts, and contractor evaluation binder are 

free to members. Also, voter registration in office. 

• Committee meeting dates are posted on our web-

site calendar: www.sandiahomeowners.org. 

• Classified ads can be found on the website on the 

top bar menu under Notices and Information/Clas-

sifieds.  

• Safety vests for sale in the SHHA Office. $2.50 per 

vest for members, $4.00 for non-members. Cash or 

check only. 

• Tram passes for sale in the SHHA Office. $7 per 

ticket for members on a first-come first-served ba-
sis. Cash or check only. Tickets purchased must be 

for one date at a time per residence. To view the 

Tram Pass Procedures for SHHA Members go to 

http://sandiahomeowners.org/notices-and-infor-

mation/notices-and-information/96-tram-passes.  

• ACC Color Reference Guide is available to borrow 

in the SHHA Office for up to 30 days. $20 refundable 

deposit is required. Cash or check only. 
 

SHHA Member Benefits: 
Check out the entire SHHA Member Benefits Program 

and the discounts offered to SHHA members at  

www.sandiahomeowners.org, under the Notices and 
Information tab. Each participating merchant offers a 

discount to SHHA members. The following is a list of par-

ticipating merchants:  
 

Barnett Alden Ironworks 

Chiropractor, Mark L. Schwartz DC PC 

Finishing Touch Home Improvements, LLC. 

Lifescapes Nails and Spa 

Jade Enterprises Inc. 

Remax Select – Pete Veres 

State Farm – Cynthia Bahling 
 

       

http://www.sandiahomeowners.org/
http://sandiahomeowners.org/notices-and-information/notices-and-information/96-tram-passes
http://sandiahomeowners.org/notices-and-information/notices-and-information/96-tram-passes
http://www.sandiahomeowners.org/
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…continued from page 3 

provide useful information for residents of Sandia 
Heights on issues related to home ownership and on 
the ACC processes related to approval of exterior mod-
ifications to residences within the community. 

Major accomplishments in 2020 include the following: 

• Updated the three ACC application forms to reflect 
address and other editorial changes. 

• Worked with the new owner of Quail Run Center (new 
name: Sandia Heights Village) for major upgrades. 

• Modified ACC approval letters to clarify mandatory in-
spections. 

• Reviewed and updated all six of the ACC Design Guide-

lines 
In 2021, the ACC, in addition to its normal functions, 

will continue to keep the community informed on the 
following efforts: 

• PNM rate hike decisions and the status of a proposed 
new substation at the intersection of Paseo del Norte 
and Browning Street.  

• Changes to the County’s wastewater ordinance and 
how these changes will affect residents who own sep-
tic systems.  

• The NTE, Hawks Landing, Las Pradas, and Sandia 
Heights Village developments  

• Decisions by the County’s Board of Commissioners, 
Planning Commission, Development Review Author-
ity, and Zoning Administrator that will have an impact 
on the Sandia Heights community.  

 
Communications and Publications (C&P) 

Members:  
Susan McCasland, Chair  
Stephen Baca  Judy Durzo 
Elizabeth Edgren  Burt O’Neil 
Anne Manning (resigned November 2020)  

• Initiated remote meetings via Zoom until office staff 
was ready to assume hosting.  
o Held Zoom training sessions for the Board overall 

and for individual members  

• Continued editing and laying out the monthly GRIT 
newsletter, adding content in each 2020 issue:  
o Jan: SHHA Office Has Moved! (2B, Then Not 2B), 

2020 SHHA Annual Meeting, A Food Recycling Ser-
vice Now Available in Sandia Heights, Thank You 
(to Jessica Seeley), Martin Luther King Day—Jan-
uary 20, The Nitty Gritty on The GRIT (historical ar-
ticle), Sandia Peak Ski Area & Ski History  

o Feb: Bow Hunting in Sandia Ranger District, Presi-
dents' Day, Sandia Heights—Its Concepts and De-
velopment (historical article)  

o Mar: annual committee reports  
o Apr: Coronavirus/COVID-19, Census Reminder, 

Welcome Jennifer, Tram Departure—July 1972, 
Dog Poop Trivia  

o May: The SHHA Office Has Moved…Again, Coro-
navirus News, A Little Humor to Brighten Your 
Day, Letter to the Editor—Policies 

o Jun: Coronavirus Update, Hummingbirds  
o Jul: Coronavirus Update, Writers Wanted, The 

Many Moods of Our Mountain, Plant of the Season 
(historical article)  

o Aug: Leave Fireworks to the Pros, Writers Wanted. 
Writers Found, News from Sandia Peak Tram and 
TEN 3  

o Sep: Same Old Reminders (historical article), It’s 
Not Too Late to Participate in the 2020 Census! 

o Oct: Voting Information, A Freaky Friendly, Plant 
of the Season (historical article)  

o Nov: Now Is the Time for All Good Folks to Come 
to the Aid of Their HOA  

o Dec: SHHA Annual Meeting—Save the Date, 
Mouse Control  

• Oversaw and assisted office staff with publication of 
the 2021 Residents Guide and Directory.  

• Instigated and oversaw updates to the SHHA 
webpage  

• Designed SHS utility bill inserts as needed for SHHA 
business  

• Assisted in SHHA office move  

• Responded promptly to member requests, com-
ments, and complaints  

 
Community Service and Membership (CS&M) 

Members:  Advisors:  
Stephen Baca  Karen Linford 
Paula Baxter  Todd Fielder 
Joe Boyce  Keith Julian  
George Chen  Catarina Torres Wignell 
Elizabeth Edgren  
Bill Koup  

Stephen Baca completed his term on the Board in No-
vember. Since he is no longer on the Board, he also 
stepped down as the Committee Chair. Elizabeth Ed-
gren has volunteered to chair the Committee. 

The CS&M Committee exists to strengthen member  
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ACC Activity Log 
 

Summary of Approved Projects activity since the last GRIT: 

11 Juniper Hill Loop – Replace Garage Doors 

48 Rock Ridge Drive – Re-stucco, Roof Repair, Landscap-
ing, and Miscellaneous 

114 Whitetail Drive – Reroof, Stucco Refinishing, Replace 
HVAC System, Replace Exterior Windows/Doors, and 
Miscellaneous 

190 Big Horn Ridge Drive – Hot Tub Installation  

308 Big Horn Ridge Road – Roof Mounted Photovoltaic 
Panel Installation 

516 Black Bear Loop – Replace Two Existing Decks and 
Extend One of the Decks 

649 Cougar Loop – Landscaping  

803 Tramway Lane – Pergola Installation  

870 Tramway Lane Court – Replace Wood Fence with 
Cinder Block Wall 

873 Tramway Lane Court – Replace Wooden Fence 

963 Antelope Avenue – Extension of Wall, Addition of 
Pool and Associated Amenities  

1115 San Rafael Ave – Playset Installation 

1410 Bluebell Place – Reroof  

1923 Quail Run Drive – Reroof and Replace Window 
Panes 

2755 Cliffrose Drive – Roof Mounted Photovoltaic Panel 
Installation 

7718 Cedar Canyon Court – Front Porch and Back Patio 
Security Enclosure Installations 

8212 Indigo Court – Reroof  

     Visit the website: www.sandiahomeowners.org to read 
about all projects currently under ACC management.  

 

(…continued from previous page) benefits and to pre-
sent Association events that encourage membership in 
the SHHA. 
Summary of Activities for 2020:  

• The total Association membership for 2020 stands at 
83% of 2,220 households in Sandia Heights which is 2% 
higher than 2019.  

• With COVID-19, the Tram usage was the lowest it has 
been since we started tracking usage in 2009. In 
2020, 1033 Tram Passes were used and 1375 were un-
used (44% usage rate).  

 

Covenant Support Committee (CSC) 
Members:  
Bob Thomas, Chair  
Bob Bower, ACC liaison  Joyce Harkwell  
Stephen Baca  Pamela Mitchell  
Judy Chreist  Patricia Moody  
Stan Davis  Randy Tripp 

Functions: Sandia Heights has Use Restrictions (Cove-
nants) governed by over 38 sets of Covenants, each ap-
plying to a designated Unit within the community. The 
CSC works with property owners to enforce these le-
gally binding documents. CSC provides covenant en-
forcement through a formalized process.  

Many of the covenants were written in 1960–1970 
and do not specifically address some issues we face to-
day. For some complaints, the unit covenants do not 
cover or address the alleged violation and there is noth-
ing the CSC can do to help. We are bound by what your 
covenants permit. Only the homeowners in a specific 
unit can change their covenants. The SHHA webpage of-
fers guidance on how to change your unit covenants.  

In some situations, Bernalillo County zoning Codes 
and Ordinances are more restrictive than the SHHA cov-
enants, such as for outdoor lighting, barking dogs, and 
trash. In these instances, we encourage the home-
owner to file a complaint with the County. The SHHA of-
fice staff can offer guidance on contacting the County.  

The CSC meets the first Tuesday of every month at 
6:00 PM in the office conference room. Due to COVID-19, 
most CSC meetings in 2020 were conducted via Zoom.  

Homeowners with questions or a statement to make 
are allotted five minutes at the beginning of each meet-
ing. Then the doors close to maintain confidentiality of 
CSC business. With a Zoom meeting, the homeowner 
must sign off. If you plan to speak at a meeting, please 
notify the SHHA office beforehand. The CSC Agenda 
and Minutes are for internal distribution only. 

Summary of Activities for 2020. There were fifty-two 
complaints handled by the CSC in 2020, including five 
carried over from 2019. This was an increase of 136% 
over the previous year. All were investigated by CSC 
members and recommendations were made as to the 
validity of the complaints with regard to the covenants 
in their particular units. Of these, forty-six were closed 
in 2020. One complaint has required the SHHA attorney 
and this complaint is carried over to 2021. 

2020 Successes. It was an unusual year in that so 
many covenant complaints were filed. Committee mem-
bers took on many more cases last year than they nor-
mally would, and consequently they put in an extraordi-
nary amount of voluntary time. Committee members 
did not make in-person contact with complainants or 
suspected violators; all communication was by phone or 
email. A further complication was that CSC meetings 
were conducted virtually. However, in these COVID-19 
times, all complaints filed with the SHHA office and han-
dled by the CSC were thoroughly investigated. 

http://www.sandiahomeowners.org/
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Community Event Bulletin Board 
 

 

None of these groups is sponsored by SHHA. Information is provided to keep residents informed. 
 

Sandia Heights “Cork & Fork” Dining Activity: Due to the pandemic, dining activities are cancelled per 
directions of the Governor’s Office. When the situation resolves, we will again meet on the second Saturday of every 
other month, hopefully starting in October, gathering in the homes of our members. Each small dinner group is 
typically 6–8 people, including the hosts. We try to switch up the groups, with everyone rotating (host/attendee) 
as the year progresses. The host decides the menu theme and prepares a main dish, with attendees contributing to 
some part of the meal—along with a wine to go with their dish. The emphasis is on food and fun rather than formal 
elegance. Though most of the dinners are smaller, there are 2 whole-group dinners during the year, one a 
September kick-off, and an end-of-season gathering in July. The dinner group was started in September 2005, with 
15 interested couples from Sandia Heights. Adult Sandia Heights residents are welcome. To inquire or join any time 
of year, call Paula Baxter at (505) 330-1518. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Notice: Any corrections to the printed version of the GRIT can be found on the website: www.sandiahomeowners.org 
 

Parks & Safety Committee (P & S) 
Members:  
Travis Rich, Chair  
Roger Hagengruber  Matt Pedigo  
Barb Kelly  Emily Rudin  
Martin Kirk  Ron Vigil  
Burt O’Neil Cheryl Wieke 

Joe Boyce became the chairperson of the Parks & 
Safety Committee effective immediately following 
the conclusion of the Annual Meeting.  
Summary of activities for 2020: 

• In April and October, the committee fulfilled our 
twice-per-year obligation to the New Mexico 
Highway Department of leading a “trash clean-up 
detail” of Tramway Blvd. between mile markers 8 
and 9 (from the intersection of Paseo del Norte & 
Tramway Blvd., south to Simms Park Road). 
Participants have consisted of Board members and 
volunteers from within the community. Thank you!  

• Unfortunately, the scheduled March 14, 2020, “Crime 
Risk Management Seminar” in conjunction with 
BCSO and Sandia Heights Security was canceled due 
to the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic. However, the 
context of that event was published in the July issue 
of The GRIT, “Common Sense & Do It Yourself: 
Reduce Opportunity for Home Theft and Vandalism.” 

• There were 16 articles published in the GRIT during 
2020 that were pertinent to the objectives of P&S 
Committee. Nine of them were specific to crime, fire, 
and safety; another three gave guidance on living 
with community varmints; and the remaining four 
were non-specific in nature. 

• Worked with Bernalillo County Parks & 
Recreation to resolve potential removal of 
trees from the Little Cloud Park due to 
exposed roots as a safety issue.  

 

 
 

 
 

 

http://www.sandiahomeowners.org/
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